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Tally Ho!
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On Tuesday 17th March the hunt visited Bulmer. Rob Wright spotted the hounds joining the riders on the field opposite Vicars Orchard and then all raced up the hill towards the Aubries. To see the riders in their red coats go to http://www.essexinfo.net/bulmer/what-s-on/
FUN DAY 7TH JUNE 2015
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Plans are in progress to have installed, by the Fun Day, a
FULL SIZE CONCRETE TABLE TENNIS TABLE

for use by ADULTS, TEENAGERS AND CHILDREN ALIKE.

UNFORTUNATELY WE CANNOT PROVIDE THE BATS OR BALLS (FOR OBVIOUS REASONS).

This piece of equipment is being paid for by S106 money from the Kitchen Hill development.

We hope for another sunny day and look forward to seeing many villagers.

Please come and support us because the Fun Day helps finance the play area.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

This will be held on Thursday 16th April at 7:30pm in the Village Hall. This is your meeting and your opportunity to raise issues and question the Council. An agenda will be published on the Council website www.essexinfo.net/bulmer shortly and posted on noticeboards.

Refreshments will be available. 
PARISH COUNCIL ELECTION

The Annual Parish meeting is the last meeting before local elections on May 7th.

Would you like to serve on the Council, if yes, you must register your nomination by the 9th April. The necessary forms can be obtained from Hannah Fraser (Clerk to the Council) on 374310 

or email hannah.fraser@sky.com 
If there are 8 or more nominations there will be an election.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

PHONE BOX – BULMER STREET
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Have you looked at the condition of the phone box lately? Hardly inviting and why is it there? The reason is, mobile reception in the vicinity of the playarea is poor, and in the event of an incident, it maybe needed. The council is prepared to purchase pillar box paint pack to repaint the inside and outside if a volunteer(s) come forward. If you are prepared to assist, then please get in touch with Hannah Fraser or any of your Councillors (contact details can be found within this newsletter).
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
VILLAGE LOTTERY WINNERS
The Lottery still provides 3 lucky winners each month. It is a vital fundraiser for your village hall. Are you a member? The more members the more funds 
for the village Hall and bigger prizes!
	Month
	First
	Second
	Third

	Jan.
	Mrs  M Williamson
	Ms E Ingram
	Mr S Coombes

	Feb.
	Mr L Raymond
	Mr J Wheeler
	Mr S Coombes

	Mar.
	Mrs J Dutson 
	Mrs S Buchanan
	Mrs P Matthews


Please support your village hall and contact Dawn at the Post Office (376676) if you would like to join the village lottery.                          
VILLAGE HALL
The committee is busy planning events to be held this year.

Our first event will be an ANTIQUES ROADSHOW on April 28 at 7.30 pm. This is your chance to bring along one piece for valuation by our expert Edward Crichton from Lacy Scott. Pre-booked ticket price is £4 or f£5 on the door and light refreshments will be served.

This evening is one requested by many of you so we hope to see you there. For tickets please ring Maggie on 374758.

On 24th May we will welcome the return of the BYGONES EXHIBITION. There will be at least 18 tables exhibiting interesting displays of past memorabilia which will be of interest to both young and old. Admission price is £2 and refreshments will be available. For more information please ring Alan on 312915.

We will be holding our A.G.M. on FRIDAY 15th May at 8pm. Please come along to show your support. The Village Hall is a charity and we do need a full Committee to administer it. Refreshments will be served following the meeting.

Due to ill health our numbers have become somewhat depleted and we could do with some “new blood'' to help run it. If you feel you could give up a few hours of your precious time 4 or 5 times a year then come along and join us. We could certainly do with more male members on the Committee.

If you are unable to join us at the A.G.M. but would still like to help or want to know more ring John on 466030 or Maggie on 374758. PLEASE HELP as the Village Hall is an important part of our community. 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

BULMER BOWLS CLUB

Do you fancy an entertaining 2 hours at the Village Hall playing Carpet Bowls on Thursday evenings? It is a wonderful way to de-stress after a busy day and will only cost you 50p a session. We are a lively friendly bunch and the games are non competitive although there can sometimes be some friendly rivalry! If you have never played before it is not difficult to master and someone is always on hand to give help and advice. Age is not a problem as we do have some young members. Why not come along and find out about us, Thursday evenings 7pm and try your hand at bowling or just have a cup of tea and find out more. If you would like more information please ring Barbara on 370845.

BULMER SKYLARKS

Spring is now upon us and we are looking forward to a full programme to take us into summer. Our members are so enthusiastic at meetings which are appreciated by all our speakers and visitors so we do try to find activities to suit everyone.

Over the next 3 months we will be welcoming Brian Cornell, a Thames Waterman, on April 28th. An Easter Bonnet competition will also be held at this meeting. On May 26th Rob Brookes from the Eden Rose project will be visiting us and on June 23rd we will be holding a “themed'' summer party. This will include lunch and entertainment.

We hope many of you will support our Fashion Show which is being held at Edinburgh Woollen Mills on May 13th. Not only is this a chance to see our fabulous models but you will have the opportunity of purchasing a new summer wardrobe at reduced prices. Tickets are £3 each and can be purchased by telephoning Barbara on 370845 or Maggie on 374758.

If you are interested in knowing more about Skylarks then please either ring Barbara or Maggie or come along to one of our meetings, you will be made very welcome.
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

St. ANDREW’s CHURCH
A special Pet Service led by Revd. Sally will be held at 11.15am on Sunday 14th June. All pets are welcome along with their owners. The service will be informal and all are welcome with or without pets. Refreshments will be served after the service.
~~~
Six local churches, including St. Andrews Church at Bulmer, play a key role in a new crime thriller from local author, Peter Facer.

Ascension Day, which is the second "Jake Sullivan" novel, sees local policeman, Jake's world turning a lot darker with the discovery of two bodies hanging from a church tower on his quiet rural beat, and the revelation that they'd both been crucified.

Whilst most of the action centres around a church in the fictional village of Belchamp Laver, St. Andrews Church at Bulmer has a key role to play, as Jake searches for six Holy relics that have lain hidden on his beat for over 700 years.

Pitted against a cruel and violent secret order, Jake quickly realises that they will stop at nothing to get to the relics first.

Ascension Day follows in the footsteps of Peter's debut novel, Legitimate Targets, also set in the Halstead area, and which has received glowing reviews on Amazon. Essex Life Magazine likened Peter's writing to Dan Brown and Lee Childs, which is a huge compliment.

"I wanted to try and break the mould of the usual British crime thrillers," said Peter, "all of which place senior officers in the key role of hero, or heroine."

Peter, a retired police officer, points out that in reality, the likes of "Inspector Morse, "Frost" or "Prime Suspect's" Superintendent Jane Tennyson, don't get involved in investigations.” It's the rank and file officers who solve crimes, so I created Jake, a bog-standard PC who just gets caught up in the most amazing high-octane adventures."
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The other village churches featuring in Ascension Day, are Little Maplestead, Gestingthorpe. Pebmarsh, Middleton and Alphamstone.  Peter hopes that the novel will be available from Amazon around February/March
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
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SUFFOLK WALKING FESTIVAL 9TH - 31ST MAY 2015
We are fast approaching that time of year again when the air will start warming up, the bluebells will be blooming and the Suffolk countryside will be enticing us to dig out our walking boots and start exploring. What better way to do this than to join in the annual Suffolk Walking Festival which takes place 9th - 31st May. The programme is packed with over 90 guided walks around medieval villages, market towns, along the coast and through gentle landscapes across the county.
The eclectic mix of walks includes Sketch Book Strolls for children (there's also one for adults) with a local artist around Brandon Country Park; a seven mile hike called Food Glorious Food through Thetford Forest to the award-winning restaurant at the Elvedon Hall Estate for lunch; A Scottish Visionary and His Fairytale Village, starting from Thorpeness along the coast as well as Beachcombing for Beginners on Felixstowe beach.   
You can follow in Benjamin Britten's footsteps along 'Curlew River' and learn about the composer, his music and the wildlife that inspired him; walk the Horseshoe Trail and learn about horse racing in Newmarket; explore the Ponds of Helmingham Hall, walk in the footsteps of Thomas Gainsborough around Sudbury or learn about John Constable as you amble through 'Constable Country'. 
There are far too many walks to list here, so please visit www.suffolkwalkingfestival.co.uk to look at the programme and to book your tickets. You can also pick up a brochure from you local tourist information centre. 
We hope you will be inspired to join in this fun and sociable festival to enjoy Suffolk at its very best. 
Karina  Coghlin www.createpr.co.uk 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

BULMER NATURE DIARIES

Our plant group's traditional New Years day survey, in Boxford this year, found 22 wild flowers actually in bloom. Quite a good count, but we didn't expect to find a rarity amongst them. In the churchyard was a yellow flowering strawberry. This was introduced into Britain from Asia, in the early1800s and has now become naturalised.  It is only recorded in 5 other sites in Suffolk, according to the "Flora of Suffolk".  

Celandines, always good heralds of Spring, haven't been as plentiful this year, but It's a good year for primroses and they seem to be a little earlier than usual, some showing at the beginning of March.                           
We're often lazy bird watchers, choosing somewhere where we can watch in comfort from the car. One good spot, is nearly under the Orwell Bridge. Here you can often see various waders and wild fowl out in the estuary. Recently, we had really close views of a flock of wigeon, Despite the fact that they nest right up in the wild Artic, they seem almost tame, hence their approach to the car.  

We had an interesting 10 minutes watching deer on a field near Parsons Wood in January. We noticed the roe deer first, four of them craning their there necks to better view us, before bobbing away across the field, their white bums shining out in the fading light. They stopped and regrouped further on, standing in a sort of cross, each one facing out, like points of the compass. As they stood there, eight fallow deer galloped into view from the other end of the field. They then ran straight towards the other deer, which took flight in front of them.

Certainly the roe deer were in no mind to tolerate the fallows, which left me wondering if the feeling was mutual. Were the fallows trying to join the roes, or were they indeed chasing them off?
The field of oilseed rape behind Bulmer Street has attracted hoards of wood pigeons over the winter and many areas have been eaten bare.  Apparently the pigeon numbers have risen by about 150%  over the past few years and this has been attributed to the vast acreages  of rape now grown, which feeds them well all winter long. This is in contrast to all other farmland birds which sadly, are in steady decline,  according to the British Trust for Ornithology. This trend is only bucked on the odd farms which have more favourable habitats, such as those that are in one of the higher level environmental stewardship schemes, such as Goldingham Hall   

Living history 
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Two ancient oak pollards stand beside the old lane leading from Upper Houses to the Brickyard, just past where the bridleway goes left, towards Bulmer Tye. These ivy clad trees once stood either side of the entrance to the old barn, as can be seen in the 1930 picture below, (from Bob Hawksley's "Snapshots"). Inset is a photograph of the two trees today, taken from the same spot. The barn was completely demolished by a January gale, in the early 1980s. As kids, we used to play in there, a great place for hide and seek. Arthur Day used to kid us on that it was haunted, which we sort of half believed! In the fifties, Jenkins' farm bullocks were often housed in the barn and corn or straw stacks stood in the barn yard. Indeed, the last corn stack I can remember being built in Bulmer was here, in about 1956 or '57. By then combines were in general use and there were no longer sheaves of corn to store for threshing later on in the year. The amount of straw and spilt grain laying around the stacks always attracted scores of birds, such as house sparrows, chaffinches, greenfinches and especially turtle doves. From inside the barn, I could watch them unseen, through one of the many knot holes or gaps in the decaying weatherboards. I even attempted to photograph them once, laying for hours outside in the straw with a Kodak box brownie at the ready. What a disappointment, when I picked up the developed prints from Wardmans the Chemists. All my efforts produced were some blurred pictures of grass that had poked up in front of the lens! If only turtle doves were as common today as they were then, sadly they have now all but disappeared from Bulmer.

The old barn had a lot more to its history than just bullocks and straw stacks; it had actually been moved to this site sometime between 1808 and 1840. Having previously stood at Georges Farm, further along the old lane, about half way to the Brickyard. Judging by it's construction, it would have originally been built there around 1700.

Moving a timber framed barn, was relatively straightforward, albeit a major undertaking. All of the main timbers of the walls and roof were held together by mortise and tenon type joints, secured with wooden pegs, without nails. By simply knocking the pegs out, the framework could be dismantled and then rebuilt, rather like a Mecanno set. My grandfather Philip "Tulip" Rowe recalled his father and uncle telling him, that as children, they used to play with "the barn bits", off-cuts  of  wood left over after  the barn was reconstructed. 

More remarkable than the moving, were other memories passed down about Georges Farm.  Smallpox was often rife in the 1700s, all to often incurable. Given its remote location, the old farmhouse had been used to house smallpox victims, as a sort if isolation hospital at one time. One wonders just how and by whom it had been organised. 
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Grandson Timothy and his parents were late arriving last Friday, after long delays on the A14. But great excitement on the road between Gestingthorpe and Bulmer compensated, good views of a badger near Hill Farm and then a barn owl, which flew alongside the car at Lower Houses. Tim was well pleased and made me guess what they had seen, though he wasn't impressed when I suggested an aardvark.  

Peter Rowe
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
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PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 

YOUR COUNCILLORS 

	Mike Crome (Chairman)
	 01787 378155

	Peter Fulcher (Vice Chairman)
	01787 269935

	Stephen Morgan
	07973 341048

	Chris. Leigh
	01787 378133

	Rose Raymond
	07813 205743

	Cathey Ponty
	 01787 313344

	Stella Buchanan
	01787 312512

	16th April Annual Parish Meeting
	18th May

	20th July
	21st September

	16th November
	


Hannah Fraser (Parish Clerk) - 01787 374310 or email hannah.fraser@sky.com
DATES OF FUTURE PARISH MEETINGS
All meetings are bi-monthly, normally held 
on the third Monday of the month in the Village Hall at 7:45pm
All parishioners are welcome to attend and there is a 15 minute slot for questions from the floor.
Bulmer Parish Council
Minutes of the

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held on Monday 19th January 2015 at the Village Hall, at 7.45pm

Present: Cllrs. Fulcher, Morgan, Leigh, Ponty, Raymond, Buchanan; Mrs H Fraser, clerk; 4 members of the public.

1. Apologies for absence
Apologies had been received from Cllr. Crome (Chairman) and CCllr. Finch. Vice Chairman Fulcher therefore chaired the meeting.

2. Declarations of interest (existence and nature, with regard to items on this agenda)
Cllr. Fulcher declared an interest in item 10 as he is a neighbour to Bulmer Lodge.

3. Public question time (15 minutes)
None.

4. Approval of the minutes of the meetings held on Monday 17th November 201
Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Cllr. Ponty, seconded by Cllr. Leigh, all voted in favour. It was agreed to discuss the Budget and Precept next due to the long agenda and Cllr. Ponty’s commitments. The minutes remain in the original order as per the agenda.

5. Matters arising from the minutes
i) Salt bin update: Cllr. Crome has been advised this needs approval from Essex County Council.

ii) Gritting of Kitchen Hill for winter: The gritting of Essex and Suffolk County Councils should meet at this point but is not joining up. This is the bus route for Hedingham School buses. The Clerk was asked to pursue with ECC and add that this road needs gritting up to the Finch Hill junction because Dog Pit corner is treacherous when icy. (Note: after the meeting the Chairman advised that Highways criteria for gritting only includes timed public buses).

iii) Yellow lines application update: A second draft had been circulated. The Clerk is to take extra photos of the corner, add relevant meeting dates and personnel, and improve the diagram.

iv) Batt Hall white gates update: The letter to the landowner had been circulated and will be sent shortly.

v) Drainage & ditch issues: Church Road corner; Bottom of Finch Hill to Dog Pit Corner. Cllr. Fulcher advised that councillors should report as the problem occurs, take photos and get a job number. Highways are the prime authority for flooding and request that farmers clear ditches. The Clerk was asked to contact Michael Crawford re: clearing brambles at Ryes Lane.

6. David Finch, County Councillor; Julian Swift, District Councillor; Jayne Laker, Village Agent (if present) None present.

7. Coe’s Meadow report
The car park is sodden due to the weather, so the gates may close for a time. Ken Hill is the new inspector for the play equipment. The pond will be taped off if there is excess water. 4 stars were awarded from ROSPA. An application for S106 money will be made shortly; Cllr. Leigh is researching table tennis tables. Tree surgery work has started on the lime avenue. The new limes would be about £100 each, but couldn’t be sited in exactly the same place, and would look odd if too close together. The plum cherry has not been cut right down due to the slope, (this may damage the bank): the tree surgeon advises it will regrow so could be maintained as a hedge. The logs went pretty quickly. A new litter volunteer is in place.

8. Allotments report
A report had previously been circulated. The shed issue is slowly being resolved, it has now been emptied but may be removed, the owners will be given a deadline.

i) Untended garden allotment: the tenant has been advised verbally of the need to maintain in reasonable condition. It was proposed by Cllr. Leigh and seconded by Cllr. Raymond to send a letter asking for the hedge to be cut by mid-March (for the birds) and reminding of the maintenance clause in the tenancy agreement. All voted in favour.

ii) Height of Turnpike Piece/Park Lane Hedge: Virtually all the residents that responded were in favour of leaving the hedge at a height of 6ft. This was proposed by Cllr. Raymond and seconded by Cllr. Buchanan with the proviso that this was for the foreseeable future and would not be debated on a yearly basis. All voted in favour.

9. Clerk’s report
A report had previously been circulated. Next priorities for the Clerk are the precept return, charity commission return, the S106 forms and the yellow line application.

10. Planning
i) Update: Bulmer Lodge (outbuilding), Bacchus (tree removal), Cherwell (dormer window) and PCC (tree work) all granted; Batt Hall (car parking space) pending. Auberies (barn conversion – the parish council has not been consulted). The Lime Avenue comments of Cllr. Leigh will be circulated shortly. The Clerk was directed to ask the tree warden to identify the trees in question. (Behind No. 9 Vicars Orchard).

ii) Update on mobile phone mast: Cllr. Crome had circulated a report. We are now awaiting further news, two other sites are under consideration, further along the byway nearer the bluebell wood. Hopefully there will be further news in time for discussion at the Parish Meeting in April.

iii) RCCE Affordable Housing: It was agreed that RCCE should be invited to the Parish Meeting (depending on the length of agenda), the Clerk to action.

iv) BDC Local Plan: It was felt that the plan included quite a few unsuitable areas in our village. The Clerk was asked to add to the agenda item for the next meeting.

11. Receipts & Payments
	Receipts since last meeting
	invoice no.
	
	

	Interest on HSBC
	
	                           5.31 
	

	Interest on Barclays
	
	                           7.52 
	

	Allotment rents ( 1 still to be resolved)
	                       182.44 
	

	TOTAL (£)
	
	 £195.27 
	

	
	
	
	

	Payments since last meeting
	
	
	

	Mortimers
	Grass cutting Sep & Oct 3 cuts & weeds
	1095.00
	inc VAT

	H L Fraser
	Clerks salary Sep & Oct & exp.
	591.68
	inc VAT

	Chilton Office Services
	Newsletter
	86.40
	inc VAT

	TOTAL (£)
	
	£1,773.08 
	

	
	
	
	

	Payments to be signed at this meeting:
	
	

	Anglian Water
	Aug - Nov
	55.66
	

	Chilton Office Services
	Newsletter
	83.52
	inc VAT

	RCCE
	Membership 2014/5
	48.00
	inc VAT

	M Crome
	Reimburse for engraving etc
	31.00
	inc VAT

	S Buchanan
	Reimburse for parking/mileage
	32.95
	

	H L Fraser
	Clerks salary Nov & Dec & exp.
	606.87
	inc VAT

	TOTAL
	
	         £858.00 
	

	
	Spending is under budget
	


i) Balance in hand 
ii) Review capital investments: The Scottish Widow account requires a constitution, therefore is not suitable. It was agreed to leave the savings with Barclays for the moment. If councillors find any information about suitable accounts they will circulate. The Clerk was asked to see what advice EALC could give.  

iii) Estimates for budget:

· Grass cutting – a comparison had been prepared by Cllr. Crome. All tenders included mulching but would not include the wildflower cut. Mortimers are still the cheapest. It was proposed by Cllr. Morgan and seconded by Cllr. Leigh to remain with Mortimers. All voted in favour.

· New mower for paths – Cllr. Raymond suggested a mower with the width of a path, to also be used by Coe’s Meadow. It was agreed to add an estimate of £700 to the budget.

· Noticeboard refurbishment – estimates had been obtained. A discussion included the option of just replacing the front panels. The cheaper option for replacing back and front panels came to £900. A showroom visit was suggested, and looking into the guarantee. Cllr. Ponty proposed and Cllr. Raymond proposed to proceed with purchasing a mower and refurbishing the noticeboard, when further information on showrooms, guarantees etc. were available. All were in favour. The budget already includes an estimate for refurbishment.

· Income from PCC water use – Cllr. Fulcher and the Clerk have agreed a system, the bill for Coe’s Meadow will be checked against the meter installed at the church (and any events on the meadow).

iv) Budget/Precept for 2015/6

The last Parish Meeting had suggested the parishioners were in favour of the precept being increased gradually, but at the last council meeting other points of view were heard. The Chairman had provided figures which showed that if the parish council provided only the bare minimum of legal essentials, the precept still would not cover the Clerk’s salary and the grass cutting. There was a discussion about using the savings, noting that they will be used up within 10 years. It was felt that there will be opportunity to explain the rise in the next Parish Meeting. Cllr. Leigh proposed and Cllr. Buchanan seconded that the precept should rise by 2%. All were in favour.

12. Speed Indicator Device – update
The Chairman has been corresponding with BDC, as they are responsible for the damage. BDC have agreed to pay for a replacement.
13. Open Spaces Action Plan
This had previously been circulated. The Clerk was asked to add any items she had received and submit the document asap.
14. Church Meadow parking and turning circle
A discussion was held. Parking blocks residents’ access and destroys the surface. A turning circle and strip is needed for weddings and funerals. These bring vital income to the church so it is important the parking is suitable. It is also used by the Village Hall as their overflow parking. Perhaps a mesh matting would be suitable. The Chairman and Vice Chairman will investigate costs. The clerk was asked to query whether S106 funds could be used, and also for a safety fence around the Church Meadow oak. It was also suggested that signs could be used on the oak instead.
15. Parish Meeting 2015
A potential date is April 16th, though this may change due to developments in local issues.

· 16. Items for the next agenda The bad condition of the byways from Upper Houses to the Brickyards. Cllr. Fulcher will report to Highways.

· New planning policy and its consultation Local development plan

· Village Hall report

17. Date of next meeting
Monday 16th March, 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting closed 9.05pm

TURNPIKE PIECE ALLOTMENT
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There is a one plot that has become vacant, and comes with a period of reduction in rent whist it is prepared for growing produce. If you are interested please contact Cllr. Stella Buchanan (312512) or Hannah Fraser (374310)

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
GOOD-BYE & HELLO FROM NEW ZEALAND 
Back in January we said good-bye to Tony & Maureen Dixey, and awarded them both the Freedom of the Parish before they left, for all the hard work and supporting many organisations in Bulmer for at least the past 60 years. 
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Now just as this edition goes to press here is the latest news from New Zealand:-

From Maureen and Tony Dixey

We would like to thank everyone for all the cards and good wishes we received when we set off on our adventure.

Our worldly goods have finally caught up with us this week, and we are now getting settled in our new home:

97 The Drive, Paraparaumu Beach, Kapiti Coast 5032 New Zealand.

The following picture is taken from the Internet which shows the site where Tony & Maureen’s bungalow has been built.
The bungalow was only built last year, there is going to be more building later but at the moment we have sand dunes, farm land, and a walking and cycle track that goes alongside an estuary, and it's a 20 minute walk to the beach. Think we might be able to cope with that !!
Tony can't wait for them to start building as houses are built differently here than what he is used to, he'll be outside watching and generally being a pest I suspect ! Actually they are not due to start building yet but we have had all the future plans from the council as to what will be developed later.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
PARISH PATH WALKS
Apologies for the dearth of walks since the New Year: conditions were awful on any field path I knew. Earlier six walkers had a great ‘full moon’ walk – no torches were needed and we were treated to good views of several fine fireworks displays!
The small group of regular walkers would be very happy to have more of you join us. Most walks are about 5 miles long and take approximately 2½ hours. Strong footwear is necessary to cope with the mud and rough surfaces. Adult accompanied children are very welcome, as are well behaved dogs on fixed leads. Some walks start in Bulmer and others slightly further afield. We do try to encourage car share if we can.
Forthcoming Walks 

Easter Monday 6th April at 10.30am
‘OVER THE HILL TO GESTINGTHORPE’
Meet at Bulmer Village Hall 

Bank Holiday Monday 4th May at 10.30am
‘SPRING FLOWER WALK’
Meet at Lamarsh Church.

Bank Holiday Monday 25th May at 2.30pm
‘A WICKHAM WANDER’
Meet at Butlers Hall off Hedingham Road.

Sunday 28th June at 2.30pm
‘ALL AROUND BORLEY’ 
Meet at Rodbridge Car Park
Enquiries to Margaret Mills 01787 269377
The next edition will be published around the end of June 2015. Can I please have all your pictures & articles, by the 15th June Call 378155 or email mike@mcrome.fsnet.co.uk
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